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Nail-biting decision week 
This is going to be a pretty momentous week for decisions by the powers that be.  Monday 4pm brings the next 

decision on Alert Levels and a ‘roadmap’ out of lockdown.  Wednesday 2pm is the moment we see whether the RBNZ 

delivers its first OCR increase in seven years, notwithstanding the current Delta outbreak won’t be stamped out at that 

point even if the Alert Level decision and the ‘roadmap’ will at least be known. 

This afternoon’s Cabinet decision on Alert Levels has to be one of the toughest to make yet.  New cases are if anything 

picking up in pace along with rising ‘unexplained’ cases.  The virus has clearly leaked out of Auckland, with parts of 

Waikato now at Level 3.  It appears increasingly risky to ease Auckland’s Alert Level 3, as doing so right now strongly 

suggests COVID would get even more entrenched in the community.  But seven weeks of restrictions are taking their 

toll on people and businesses alike.  Fatigue, rule-breaking and financial pressures are rising.   

The Government will today lay out its ‘roadmap’ out of lockdowns, which sounds like it will involve vaccination targets 

for the easing of restrictions (particularly those that pop household bubbles).  Should the plan for Auckland require 

ongoing Level 3 style restrictions be extended for potentially weeks, then providing added financial support for 

businesses would be prudent to give businesses some further means to survive until they are able to trade with more 

freedom.  NZ is poised on the knife-edge of heading down Australia’s patch, where elimination is over for key states 

and restrictions are retained to buy time for vaccinations to hit high population thresholds by slowing COVID’s spread.  

If NZ heads that way, then restrictions risk being in place for longer to take pressure off the health system.  But other 

pressures will build. 

The RBNZ’s Wednesday decision looks more 

straightforward, though not without its own 

risks of hindsight being a cruel judge.  We still 

expect the RBNZ to lift the OCR this week, as 

noted in more detail in our preview.  There’s no 

doubt the lengthy shift up Alert Levels has 

added a lot of new uncertainty into the mix.  

But, given the medium-term outlooks for 

inflation pressures and labour market tightness, 

cautiously tightening monetary policy is still the 

‘least regret’s approach – at least for now. 

nick.tuffley@asb.co.nz       

Need help or information?  Find ASB and 

Government support information here. 

https://www.asb.co.nz/content/dam/asb/documents/reports/economic-note/rbnz-preview-oct21.pdf
mailto:nick.tuffley@asb.co.nz
https://www.asb.co.nz/covid-19
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Foreign Exchange Market  

FX Rates Current* Week ago Month ago Year ago ST Bias Support^ Resistance^ 

NZD/USD 0.6946 0.7017 0.7117 0.6635 FLAT 0.6805 0.7175  

NZD/AUD 0.9544 0.9640 0.9608 0.9268 FLAT/DOWN 0.9485  0.9700 

NZD/JPY 77.11 77.58 78.32 70.09  FLAT 75.00  78.60  

NZD/EUR 0.5985 0.5986 0.5992 0.5662 FLAT 0.5800  0.6050  

NZD/GBP 0.5120 0.5132 0.5145 0.5158 FLAT 0.5000 0.5200  

TWI 73.9 74.6 75.0 71.62 FLAT/DOWN N/A  N/A  

^ Weekly support and resistance levels * Current as at 9.30am today; week ago as at Monday 5pm 

NZD Recap and Outlook 
 
Volatility in global markets has picked up, and this is feeding through to the NZD/USD which tracked a wider-than-

usual two cent (0.6850-0.7050) range last week. Having plumbed the lower end of that range through the middle of 

the week, the currency bounced on Friday as markets exhaled.  

 

It’s no longer a one-way track higher for global growth and global equity markets. Global economic data had already 

been showing signs of the growth rebound plateauing, and now there’s a growing ‘wall of worry’ for investors to 

confront.  We’ve got the Evergrande saga in China, the US debt ceiling impasse, reduced central bank easing, and now 

‘stagflation’ concerns have been added to the list given surging energy prices in Europe and China.  

 

In our view, market-watchers have always been a little too trigger-happy with the “stagflation label”. Yes, we’re in the 

midst of a global inflation burst. But growth indicators remain robust. Just look at Friday’s US ISM manufacturing 

survey hitting close to the highest level in 30 years.  

 

Still, the prospect of a more circumspect attitude toward ‘risk’ in coming weeks is a fundamental negative for the NZD, 

and partially offsets some of the other positive drivers of the currency like widening interest rate differentials and 

record commodity export prices. Rather than tip the NZD lower again, we suspect reduced risk appetite will cap the 

topside. Resistance in the 0.7030/50 window will be hard to crack in the short-term. 

 

In any case, we’ll likely see things quieten down a little ahead of the Wed RBNZ meeting. On the face of it, it looks like 

a straightforward meeting for the NZD to negotiate. All and sundry now expect a 25bps rate hike, with the RBNZ likely 

to signal more hikes to come while retaining some COVID optionality. Markets have found the RBNZ a little hard to 

read in the COVID-era though, so will stay cautious in the lead up to the meeting.  

 

The other key bits of event risk this week are the RBA meeting tomorrow, and Friday’s US non-farm payrolls 

employment report.  

 

mike.jones@asb.co.nz 
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Interest Rate Market 

Wholesale interest rates Current Week ago Month ago Year ago ST Bias MT Bias 

Cash rate 0.25 0.25 0.25 0.25 UNCH UP 

90-day bank bill 0.64 0.63 0.49 0.29  UNCH UP 

2-year swap 1.38 1.46 1.35 0.06 UNCH UP 

5-year swap 1.85 1.86 1.74 0.14 UNCH UP 

10-year swap 2.22 2.21 2.04 0.51  UNCH UP 

10-year govt bond yield 2.07 1.93 1.85 0.51  UNCH UP 

Curve Slope (2s10s swaps) 0.84 0.75 0.69 0.45  UNCH DOWN 

* Current as at 9.30am today; week ago as at Monday 5pm. Key UNCH = Broadly unchanged 
 

Market recap 

NZ near-term yields and market pricing have continued to ease over the course of last week, influenced by the 

‘considered steps’ rhetoric of the RBNZ and still-sizeable new COVID-19 community cases in Auckland. Yields on the 

bellwether 2-year swap fell around 5bps last week, trading in a 1.41% to 1.47% range. Longer-term local and global 

rates edged higher at the start of last week, with NZ swap yields beyond the 3-year tenor touching post-pandemic 

highs and US 10-year Treasury yields hitting 3-month highs (1.57%). The re-emergence of inflation worries following 

the admission by FOMC chair Powell that inflationary pressures might prove to be more persistent was the key 

catalyst. Increasing risk aversion then pushed yields lower given equity market weakness, the lack of progress in 

extending the US government debt ceiling (due to be breached by mid-October despite a stop-gap measure to prevent 

imminent shutdown), concerns over the Chinese economy and risks of financial crisis from the Evergrande situation.  

This left US 10-year Treasury yields (1.46%) down 3bps over the week, with NZ swap yields generally below week-ago 

levels across the curve.  NZ Government bonds generally bucked the trend with yields steadily grinding higher, 

widening spreads with global counterparts. 

Near-term interest rate outlook 

From moving to a 25bp hike being fully priced in a week ago, market pricing currently has about 80% hike odds for the 

October 6 OCR decision, and roughly 125bp of hikes by the end of 2022. This is consistent with our core view and 

recent RBNZ guidance, but we note the discovery of new community cases of COVID-19 in the Waikato last weekend 

(and move to lockdowns in part of this region) and the prospect of still-high cases in Auckland could see near-term 

market pricing retrace further. Markets will have a laser-like focus on today’s 4pm announcement on Alert levels for 

Auckland and the rest of the country (we don’t expect a drop) as well as the daily COVID-19 counts this week.  

Market pricing has cooled considerably since the Hawkesby speech (September 21). While we expect a 25bp hike on 

Wednesday’s OCR decision, we believe the tone of the policy assessment - keeping a tightening bias, but instilling a 

more nuanced message - is unlikely to ruffle markets. Market reaction should be moderate, but the RBNZ has 

surprised before.  The RBA decision looms, with our CBA colleagues expecting no change to policy settings. Markets 

should also largely look through this week’s data (including September US Payrolls) given COVID-19 disruptions.  

Our bias is for longer-term global yields to eventually move higher as markets increasingly focus on improving 

prospects and cotton on to the likelihood that the spike in global inflation readings may not fully unwind. 

Nevertheless, there are still plenty of risks - Evergrande, wobbly equity markets, the unresolved US debt ceiling 

standoff, and risks of continued impasse between moderate and progressive Congressional Democrats over the 

USD3.5 trillion social spending bill - that could drive a period of increased volatility and risk aversion.  

Medium-term outlook 

We have pencilled in 25bp hikes in each of the next three OCR decisions (October, November and February), with the 

OCR peaking at 1.50% by late 2022. Uncertainty is high and the OCR could follow a number of different paths. Our CBA 

colleagues expect RBA cash rate hikes from May 2023, with a 1.25% endpoint. The US FOMC is expected to implement 

tapering asset purchases from December 2021 (to end by July 2022) and to start rate hikes from late 2022 (1.50% 

endpoint by late 2023). Longer-term yields are expected to peak at low levels, with the yield curve flatter given larger 

rises in shorter-term yields.  mark.smith4@asb.co.nz 

https://www.asb.co.nz/content/dam/asb/documents/reports/economic-note/rbnz-preview-oct21.pdf
mailto:mark.smith4@asb.co.nz
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Domestic Events 

 
Data Date Time  

(NZT) 

Market ASB  

RBNZ Monetary Policy Review, OCR % 06/10 2:00 pm - 0.5 

 
The RBNZ is very likely to lift the OCR by 25bps to 0.50% at 

Wednesday’s Monetary Policy Review at 2pm. At August’s 

Monetary Policy Statement, the RBNZ refrained from hiking 

giving the move up in NZ COVID Alert Levels, but revised its view 

to show annual inflation peaking north of 4% this year, stated 

employment was ‘at or above’ its maximum sustainable level 

and declared the ‘least regrets’ stance was to ‘further reduce 

monetary stimulus.’ With the balance of risks still skewing 

towards the Bank exceeding its 1-3% inflation target, we expect 

the Bank to begin the tightening cycle with a cautious 25bps 

hike. Wholesale and retail rates have already moved in 

anticipation of the RBNZ’s move. NZ interest rates will continue 

to head higher from here, though we expect them to peak at 

historically-low levels after a cautious tightening cycle by the 

RBNZ. We see a lower endpoint for the OCR that the RBNZ (1.5% 

vs circa 2%). 
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Major International Events for the week ahead 

Data Date Time  

(NZT) 

ASB  

Australian Trade Balance, August, $bn 05/10 1:30 pm 8.9 

RBA Board Meeting 05/10 4:30 pm - 

Australia, Weekly Payrolls 07/10 1:30 pm - 

RBA Financial Stability Review 8/10 1:30 pm - 

Canada Employment, September 09/10 1:00 am - 

US Sept Non-farm Payrolls, Unemployment Rate % 09/10 1:30 am 400k, 5.1% 

* Forecasts and commentary originally published by CBA Global Markets Research Friday 24 September  

We expect the Australian trade balance to print at $A9.8bn, down from the record $A12.1bn recorded in July. There 

was a 5% fall in commodity prices in August, driven by the bulks (-8%), but rural commodity prices were up in the 

month. Iron ore has fallen sharply as China curtails steel production to begin its decarbonisation journey. 

We do not expect any policy changes at the RBA’s October Board Meeting. In fact the remainder of the year should 

be quiet for RBA policy watchers with no changes to monetary policy in the pipeline until the current round of bond 

buying is completed in February 2022.  What will be of interest are any further comments on the outlook for 

macroprudential measures which we expect to be reintroduced late 2021 or early 2022. 

This release for the Australian weekly payrolls data captures data till 11 September. We would expect the data to 

show a further deterioration in payrolls given the extended lockdowns in NSW, Vic and the ACT.  

We expect the RBA’s semi-annual Financial Stability Review to contain further colour around the RBA’s housing 

market concerns. The Council of Financial Regulators (CFR) said “APRA plans to publish an information paper on its 

framework for implementing macro prudential policy”. The publication also contains key risks the RBA is watching and 

has in the past focussed on how businesses are performing during lockdown and the risks around closures and the 

impact on employment. 

In Canada, a fourth consecutive month of job growth is projected for September as business employment 

intentions are at record highs. Overall, Canada’s labour market recovery is encouraging with the level of employment 

now only 156k below its pre-COVID February 2020 level.  

We expect a 400,000 rise in employment in September’s non-farm payroll data.  Our below-consensus forecast 

reflects the risk that COVID -19 concerns disrupted the labour market for the second month in a row.  Infection and 

death rates didn’t peak until late in the month.  As a result, people may have remained hesitant to return to close 

contact roles (such as hospitality) where vacancies are elevated.  Nevertheless, we expect the general trend of an 

improving labour market will remain evident.  We expect the unemployment rate fell to 5.1% and a 0.3%/mth rise in 

average hourly earnings. 
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Key Forecasts 
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Disclaimer 

This document is published solely for informational purposes. It has been prepared without taking account of your objectives, financial situation, or 
needs. Before acting on the information in this document, you should consider the appropriateness and suitability of the information, having regard 
to your objectives, financial situation and needs, and, if necessary seek appropriate professional or financial advice.  We believe that the 
information in this document is correct and any opinions, conclusions or recommendations are reasonably held or made, based on the information 
available at the time of its compilation, but no representation or warranty, either expressed or implied, is made or provided as to accuracy, 
reliability or completeness of any statement made in this document. Any opinions, conclusions or recommendations set forth in this document are 
subject to change without notice and may differ or be contrary to the opinions, conclusions or recommendations expressed elsewhere by ASB Bank 
Limited. We are under no obligation to, and do not, update or keep current the information contained in this document. Neither ASB nor any 
person involved in the preparation of this document accepts any liability for any loss or damage arising out of the use of all or any part of this 
document.  Any valuations, projections and forecasts contained in this document are based on a number of assumptions and estimates and are 
subject to contingencies and uncertainties. Different assumptions and estimates could result in materially different results. ASB does not represent 
or warrant that any of these valuations, projections or forecasts, or any of the underlying assumptions or estimates, will be met.   

ASB  NZ economic forecasts Mar-21 Jun-21 Sep-21 Dec-21 Mar-22 Jun-22 Mar-23 Mar-24

<< actual  forecast >>

GDP real - Q% 1.4 2.8 -8.5 8.9 0.3 1.3 0.4 0.7

GDP real - A% 2.9 17.4 -5.7 3.8 2.8 1.4 3.4 2.5

GDP real - AA% -1.4 5.1 3.3 4.2 4.2 0.6 4.9 2.3

NZ House Prices (QV Index) - A% 22.0 28.2 27.8 22.1 14.9 8.8 2.6 6.8

CPI - Q% 0.8 1.3 1.5 0.6 0.7 0.6 0.5 0.5

CPI - A% 1.5 3.3 4.2 4.4 4.2 3.4 2.3 2.3

HLFS employment growth - Q% 0.6 1.1 -0.4 0.0 0.6 0.6 0.2 0.3

HLFS employment growth - A% 0.3 1.7 1.9 1.2 1.2 0.7 1.4 1.3

Unemployment rate - %sa 4.6 4.0 4.1 4.5 4.2 3.9 3.9 4.1

    Q% = percentage change on previous quarter

    A% = percentage change since same quarter the previous year

    AA% = percentage change for year ending quarter since the previous year

ASB interest rate forecasts Mar-21 Jun-21 Sep-21 Dec-21 Mar-22 Jun-22 Mar-23 Mar-24

(end of quarter) << actual  forecast >>

NZ OCR 0.25 0.25 0.25 0.75 1.00 1.25 1.50 1.50

NZ 90-day bank bill 0.35 0.35 0.50 1.00 1.25 1.50 1.75 1.75

NZ 2-year swap rate 0.47 0.78 1.35 1.50 1.60 1.70 1.95 2.15

NZ 5-year swap rate 1.12 1.36 1.75 1.85 1.95 2.05 2.20 2.40

NZ 10-year swap rate 1.96 1.88 2.00 2.05 2.10 2.15 2.30 2.50

NZ 10-year Bond 1.78 1.77 1.90 1.95 2.00 2.05 2.20 2.40

ASB foreign exchange forecasts Mar-21 Jun-21 Sep-21 Dec-21 Mar-22 Jun-22 Mar-23 Mar-24

(end of quarter) << actual  forecast >>

NZD/USD 0.70 0.70 0.69 0.67 0.68 0.69 0.72 0.72

NZD/AUD 0.92 0.93 0.93 0.92 0.94 0.92 0.92 0.92

NZD/JPY 77 77 78 76 79 81 85 85

NZD/EUR 0.60 0.59 0.59 0.59 0.61 0.61 0.60 0.55

NZD/GBP 0.51 0.51 0.51 0.50 0.50 0.51 0.51 0.51

NZD/CNY 4.6 4.5 4.5 4.4 4.4 4.4 4.5 4.5

NZD TWI 73.9 73.7 73.2 71.3 72.8 73.0 74.4 73.8

mailto:nick.tuffley@asb.co.nz
mailto:mark.smith4@asb.co.nz
mailto:jane.turner@asb.co.nz
mailto:chris.tennent-brown@asb.co.nz
mailto:nathaniel.keall@asb.co.nz
https://twitter.com/asbmarkets?lang=en

